Guilford Association Board of Managers Meeting
June 22, 2011
7:00 PM

Board Members Present: Bruce Barnett, Meredith Borden, Felix Dawson, Barbara Fields, Elke Franke, Ann Giroux, Tom Hobbs, Jeremy Hoffman, Bernard Shutty, Howard Friedel.
Board Members Absent: Margaret Alton, Cathy Boyne, Tim Chriss, Heather Fones, Lawrence La Motte, Jay Lippincott, Erin O’Shea, Lynda Riley, Peter Smith, Ann Tyler.
President’s Report: Tom Hobbs
Motion Passed: to approve minutes of March 30, 2011.

There was a discussion of the change in agenda format for this and future board meetings.  Issues requiring discussion will be placed on the agenda and Board Members have been asked to submit reports of quarterly activities electronically to the Secretary. 

Guilford Association Office. Tom Hobbs discussed the new Guilford Association business office. It has been an involved and lengthy task to set it up. The contract with Brodie will remain through the end of June of this year. As of July 1, Michelle Trousdale and Heather Fones will be handling all administrative and financial matters for the Guilford Association and Stratford Green. Michelle Trousdale will be in the office Monday, Tuesday, Wednesday and Friday 11:30 AM to 3:00 PM. The Guilford Association will employ Access for the database and Quickbooks for maintenance of accounting books and records. There was some discussion concerning how the Guilford Association can track the sales of properties within the neighborhood boundaries and keep ownership information current.
Guilford Reservoir. Board Members were again updated on details concerning proposed changes to the Guilford Reservoir.  The City scheduled a float of balloons at the proposed location of the tanks to allow residents to better determine how the changes will impact views from their properties. Unfortunately the day selected for this demonstration was quite windy and the balloons were either blown down or at a 45 degree angle and those who were present agreed the effort was not particularly instructive. Guilford also has requested a topographic illustration of proposed changes as a better means of illustrating how the topography will be altered with the tank installation and earth cover. The City has indicated they will be providing a computer simulation. The City also sent a letter suggesting that they have met the community’s demand for alternative location evaluation and that they expect to proceed with design plans for the Guilford Reservoir water encapsulation. The Guilford Association has also learned that although the community had been initially advised that the entire site would be landscaped, the State of Maryland still considers the site a dam and will permit planting within defined areas. The City is suggesting an advisory committee meeting at some point in the future with representatives from Guilford, Kernewood and Loyola. Assuming this meeting takes place, Guilford’s representatives would likely include members of the Board, the Architectural Review Committee and residents from each of the three blocks surrounding the Guilford Reservoir.
Web Page. The Guilford Association made some changes affecting the web page and email communications. The domain names are now owned by the Guilford Association. It also was decided that Margaret Alton would be asked to assist Board members who have not yet changed their web page alias email address. Jay Lippincott has been sending out our mass emails to residents in batches for the last several years to prevent the email being labeled as spam. To overcome this problem and generally make email communication easier Guilford will now be using Constant Contact. Roland Park , Homeland and Oakenshawe have been using Constant Contact for their mass emails with excellent results. An email to the community is now sent out quickly in one release and opening results can be tracked. A standard banner head will be created for Association emails. 
Safety/GSP: Felix Dawson

Felix Dawson summarized the security incidents that occurred in Guilford during the last quarter which numbered approximately seventy-five in all.

1. Serious incidents
a. York Court home invasion.  Suspect (Sydney Brewer) was apprehended and is awaiting trial.
2. Minor incidents
a. June saw an increase in the number of thefts from unlocked cars.  Incidents occurred late at night and were concentrated near Wendover and Greenmount Avenue.
b. A set of downspouts was taken form 4308 Greenway.  We continue to have about 1 of these incidents a quarter and have had no way to prevent them.
3. Other incidents
a. Door to door solicitors were out in force in May.  GSP received many calls about solicitors and was successful in peacefully convincing them to cease.
b. Numerous false alarms and reports of suspicious persons.
Two eight-hour shifts were eliminated from the patrol to reduce the expenses.  A proposal has been made by two residents to provide up to $10,000 toward 2011 GSP costs contingent on the Guilford Association administering an effort to collect additional funds from homes that have as yet not paid.  Without additional funds, another 2-3 shifts will need to be eliminated to balance the 2011 security budget. Tom Hobbs indicated that he was willing to put a group together to make phone calls. Board Members also suggested that the recent survey indicated residents who did pay the GSP fee were willing to pay a little bit more to retain the service. This fee has been the same for several years and it was agreed that a $25 increase would be possible for next year.
Treasurer’s Report: Tom Hobbs
Tom Hobbs noted that potential liens have been a very effective tool for the Guilford Association to assure collection of mandatory maintenance fees. Approximately 99% of homeowners have paid their maintenance fees. The Guilford Association filed lien letters for a little more than $11,000. Lynda Riley would like to publish properties by address in the newsletter as Roland Park has been doing.. However, the Board Members decided that they will not do so at this time.
Architectural Review Committee: Tom Hobbs

We had 20 applications the second quarter, many for routine items that didn’t create issues: fences, paint color changes, maintenance repairs or restorations. Two applications were in response to covenant violation notices.  Applications fell into the following categories:

· Slate roof replacement with new slate roof – 3

· Painting of house wood trim – 5

· Deck and pergola – 1

· Window replacement – 2

· Reconstruction of original porch and restoration of wood trim – 1

· Façade addition – 2

· Complete re-landscaping of property – 1 

· Fence installation – 2

· Major addition to house – 2

· Terrace construction, driveway alteration – 1

Most of the applications were approved but many with conditions or negotiated alteration of the original proposal. Of the applications received this quarter:

· 2 were not approved

· 8 were approved with conditions or required change in the proposal

· 1 was deferred

· 9 were approved as submitted

Much time this quarter was involved in dealing with properties with major covenant violations:

· 4405 Underwood Road – Over two years the Association has issued covenant violation notices concerning poor property maintenance, failure to file application for exterior alteration, poor workmanship, incomplete work, grounds not maintained, etc. An agreement to bring the property into compliance within 45 days was negotiated under threat of litigation.

· 3701 N. Charles St. – Several covenant violation notices have been issued because of the poor maintenance of the property. Sunroom ceiling collapsed because of roof leaks, major leaks in recessed gutters and damaged cornice, flashing problems throughout. Ongoing.

· 403 Bretton Place – owner cover wood trim of house with aluminum. Stop work demand was issued; work did not stop. Application was not submitted for Architectural Committee review. Covenant violation notices were issued and litigation threatened. Owner has one week to sign an agreement to restore property or litigation will be pursued.

· 4004 Greenway – The property has been foreclosed by the Bank of NY. Property was not being maintained and the Bank did not respond to correspondence from the Association. Through the substitute trustee the Citibank asset manager was located. The Association has issued covenant violation notices and the grounds have now been cleaned up. The property will soon be placed with a broker for sale. Demand for correction of the covenant violations has been issued to the asset manager,

· Covenant violations have been issued for other properties currently on the market including: 4401 Bedford Place, 212 E. 39th St., 206 Chancery Road, 101 Charlcote Road
There was a lengthy discussion concerning the Twinings property on Greenway. By investigation through the substitute trustee, the Association determined that the CitiBank asset manager in Houston is responsible for the property. After Association pressure the site was cleaned up by covenant violations remain and the swimming pool has not been cleaned and secured.
Traffic and Parking: Jay Lippincott (by written submission)
Councilwoman Mary Pat Clarke and Councilman Bill Henry have been provided with lists of priorities for their respective city council districts of streets and sidewalks that are in need of repair. These lists are as follows:

District 14 (Mary Pat Clarke):  
Traffic Calming:  (1) Overhill Road from N. Charles Street to Linkwood Road and (2) improved signals at the intersection of N. Charles St. and Coldspring Lane.
Street Repaving:  (1) 4300 block of Rugby Road and (2) N. Charles Street from Coldspring Lane to just south of Warrenton Road.
Sidewalk Repair: (1) Replace sections of the footpaths on both sides of Gateway Park: along the east side of Saint Paul Street and the west side of Greenway from University Parkway to Saint Martin’s Road and (2) other sections located at: 

203 Chancery, 2 Chancery Square, 4 Chancery Square, 3801 Fenchurch, 3805 Fenchurch, 3807 Fenchurch, 4105 Greenway (On Greenway and E. Highfield sides of property), 201 E. Highfield Road, between 204 and 201 E. Highfield Road, 301 E. Highfield  Road (On E. Highfield Road and Underwood Road sides of property), 306 E. Highfield Road, 207 Lambeth Road, 403 Marlow, 404 Marlow (On Wendover side of property), 4309 Norwood, 4305 Rugby Road , 4313 Rugby Road, 205 Southway, 211 Southway, 213 Southway, various sections on west side of 3900 and 4000 blocks of St. Paul Street, east of 212 Stratford Road, 309-311 Suffolk Road, 27 Warrenton Road, 31 Warrenton Road, 223 Wendover , 224 Wendover , 4207 Underwood Road
District 4 (Bill Henry):  
Traffic Calming: Landscaped traffic circle at intersection of Greenway, Northway, and Millbrook Road.
Street Repaving:  (1) 4400 block of Underwood Road; (2) Charlcote Road from N. Charles Street/Stratford Road to St. Paul Street; and (3) Unit block of Millbrook Road.
Sidewalk Repair:  (1) 4400 block of Underwood Road and (2) other sections located at 225 Northway (behind house on Stratford)
Notification of the residential parking permit renewal period will be sent to residents in participating blocks in early July. Online renewal can occur between July 18th and August 25th.  Residents will pick up their permits at the Association office on August 29th.

Publications: Jeremy Hoffman

Jeremy Hoffman made a request for articles for the next edition of the newsletter to be released in early September.
Sherwood Gardens: Bruce Barnett
The tulip season went well and the Tulip Dig on Saturday May 28 had good weather and attendance. However, many tulips were not taken. Better attendance might result from assignment of a coordinator and better advertising. Also more people are needed in the future to take cash.

Adopt-A-Plot began Saturday 5/28 and most work was completed by noon Monday 5/30.  Approximately 25,000 summer annuals were planted. There are several new participants in the program, including new resident families and Gardeners of Guilford Club. There was no rain mid-May through mid-June and the irrigation system was essential to plant survival.

Three plots planted with seeds by Elke Franke and Amy Barnett were accidentally killed by herbicide sprayed by our contractor. The company replanted the four beds.

The irrigation system has a variety of problems. Damaged sprinkler heads have been replaced. One line developed a break and needed excavation and repair.

Geoff Lord is helping with Sherwood Gardens issues. Bruce Barnett continues to take primary responsibility and specifically looks after tulips and Adopt-A-Plot.
Guilford Centennial: Ann Giroux
Ann Giroux discussed the current status of Guilford Centennial projects. She indicated that Ann Tyler, not present, was heading up the events component, that research was still being done to support the publication of a book documenting Guilford’s early years and that she was focusing more attention on the fundraising component, which was proceeding very slowly.
Loyola College Committee: Howard Friedel
Construction of the new entrance road to Notre Dame College directly across the street from Blythewood Road is underway.  Only northbound traffic from Charles Street can enter the campus and only northbound traffic to Charles Street can exit the campus at this new location. Work is expected to be completed by mid-September. The existing driveway farther north will remain open.
There being no other business the meeting was adjourned at 9:30PM.

Respectfully submitted,

Ann Giroux, Secretary

